 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 7th July 2016 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, FJ Morgan, S McLennan, Cllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson and AA Harries.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes   of the Meetings held at the Tretower Village Hall on 2nd and 16th June 2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising from the Annual Meeting on 12th May 2016
1. The Clerk wrote and thanked Mrs Isaac for her many years of service as Trustee
Matters Arising from the Monthly Meeting on 2nd June 2016
1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council at a date to be arranged. A Five Councils Meeting has been suggested to discuss the thirty day consultation period that the Highways Department arranged to consider the issues raised by the proposal to close the Old Turnpike Depot in Llangattock. No date had yet been agreed for this meeting.
2. The defibrillator has been delivered to Kerry Crossfield at the Volunteer Bureau and she is waiting for the cabinet to be delivered as well. She needs to be told where it is to be fixed and the Bwlch Councillors agreed that the best place would be the New Inn.  She will also arrange training for up to a maximum of 8 volunteers to be able to use the equipment. The defibrillator was paid for by the help of additional fundraising in the New Inn, The Bunkhouse and the Village Hall. Cllr S McLennan stated that he had also applied for a grant from the Heart Charity for a defibrillator and was now worried that the Council / Village might lose that funding, however he was pleased that a defibrillator had been delivered for Bwlch.
3. Tea Party to celebrate the Queen’s Birthday. There had been a Celebration Tea in the Bwlch Village Hall on Sunday 12th June 2016. 
Highways
1. It was reported that the trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another. Cllr Mrs K Silk informed Mr Eric Johnson of the East’s address as they were not living at the property at the moment. It was reported that the owner was cutting back the overhanging trees.
2. Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft informed the Council that the humpback bridge between the A40 and the road leading to the former Zoar Chapel had been very badly damaged by a large tractor on Wednesday 25th May 2016. The Clerk reported this to the Highways Department who checked the bridge on 9th June 2016 to see if it was dangerous and a call from PCC stated they were starting repairs to the bridge on 7th July 2016.
3. Cllr Mrs Block stated that there was no signage on the A465 for Llangynidr / Llangattock or Crickhowell when returning from Merthyr. Although it was not a Powys Highways matter it was decided to phone the Blaenau Gwent Council to ask for proper signage to be fixed.

4. Cllr S McLennan informed the Council that there had been various occasions that he had asked the Highways Department to cut grass at junctions in Bwlch that were restricting the views when drivers came to the junctions. He stated that the Council had come and cut back the grass in several locations.
5. Cllr Mrs JE Block stated that a lot of instructional / warning and direction signs were covered up by hedges and needed cutting back. It was noticeable that the 50 mph speed limit signs between Tretower and Talgarth were covered up by hedges. The other area of concern was the road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site where the street lights were covered by growing bushes and needed cutting back so that the street lights could be more effective.
6. Cllr FJ Morgan asked for a letter to be sent to ask for speed limit flashing signs for Bwlch.

Correspondence
1. Email 2nd June 2016 Mr Stewart Lawrie, Cwmrhos stating he was unsure when the Council had its meetings and whether the public could attend and also raised concerns about the traffic management on the A479 plus recycling and refuse collections and the state of the Cwmdu Village Hall Car park. The Clerk replied to answer his queries and also informed him of the Police initiative “Speed Watch” whereby local residents could volunteer to use speed detector equipment to monitor the speed of traffic in the Council area including the A479. There was a discussion about the problems of fly-tipping in the Council area and CCllr Mrs K Silk was going to raise the issue at a PCC meeting.
2. Letter 17th June2016 Brecon Mountain Biking informing the Council that there will be a Bike Evebt travelling through Bwlch on 11th September 2016.

3. Letter 20th June 2016 Brecon and Radnor Area Committee Annual Meeting will be on 1st July 2016.

4. Letter June 2016 Brecon Advice Centre asking for a donation. £100.00 agreed.
5. Email 7th July 2016 Invitation Royal Welsh Show Reception 19th July 2016.

6. Email 5th July 2016 CRIC Open Day 9th July 2016.

7. Email 4th July 2016 National Park Ambassador Training courses.

8. Email 1st July 2016 BBNPA weekly register of planning applications – 24th June 2016.

9. Email 30th June 2016 Welsh Academy of Art Newsletter and New Course Structure for 2016/17.

10. Letter 22nd June 2016 with the Ombudsman’s Annual Report 2015/16.

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 26th May – 28th June 2016 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. 
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/13474/FUL – 09/06/2016 – “A single storey extension to an existing dwelling” at Llandegeman Fach, Tretower. This is a reconsultation due to amendment and four of the plans have been superseded and replaced by four new plans. There were only 14 days to consult the amended proposal and the Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 19/06/2016  with the Council’s comments. BBNPA email dated 05/07/2016 gave permission for this application.
Accounts
1. Brecon Advice Centre – Donation - £100.00
Proposed by Cllr FJ Morgan and Seconded by Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting. Carried. 
2. The Council’s Annual report and supporting documentary evidence was sent to the external auditor – Grant Thornton UK LLP on 24th May 2016 in time for the Council’s Audit Date of 6th June 2016.
3. Model Financial Regulations Wales Final Version June 2016 have been amended to reflect the legal position in Wales. These regulations are to be adopted by the Council and the Clerk, as Responsible Financial Officer for the Council will bring the regulations forward to the next meeting to be approved by the Council.
4. Bank Balance  - £6542.37 – Council - £4792.37 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
4. Allotment Rent of £175.00 is to be banked.
Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
The Clerk checked again with the contractor about filling in the potholes. Email sent on 9th June 2016.
It was confirmed that the opening day for the allotments would be on 17th September 2016. 
The trees and shrubs in the car park area needed pruning and the Clerk checked the Management Agreement to see who was responsible for the maintenance of the car park area. 
Management Agreement Paragraph 2 (k) states:- The Society will have no responsibility for the car park area, its road surface, boundaries or gates other than to provide assistance in the pruning of the boundary hedges and to comply with the rights of access and parking requirements.

The Clerk is to liaise with the Chairman of the Allotment Society to agree co-operation in pruning the shrubbery / trees in the car park area.
The Clerk arranged to put two posts with notices stating that the playing fields were available for the members of the community to use at the entrances of the playing fields. The posts and notices were provided free to the Council and they were installed for £20.00.

Bwlch War Memorial
The Clerk has written to seven companies listed on the War Memorials Trust Register to ask for quotes to carry out renovations to the War Memorial and had a meeting at the War Memorial with another contractor. There has been one firm quotation (the original one from the War Memorial Restoration Company) and three replies from companies interested in supplying quotes for repairs to the Memorial but have not had any new quotations yet.
The Clerk wrote to the PCC War Memorial Projects Officer, Mr Nathan Davies about the listed status of the Memorial and whether Planning Consent would be required for the renovations. He had a reply from Mrs Rosie Burton, Senior Heritage Officer, BBNPA who informed the Council that if the renovations were “like for like” it would be unlikely that listed building consent would be required. She suggested that it would be advisable to forward the schedule of works which could then be checked out and a definite answer could be given.
Major Peter Harrison has sent emails with details of a project to hold a re-dedication ceremony linked to the death of one of the soldiers on the monument, Private Cyril James (Jack) Powell who died in the Battle of Cambrai on 27th November 1917. This could be linked to an exhibition in the Bwlch Village Hall involving local schoolchildren with details about the roles their families had played in the Great War.  

The Clerk forwarded Peter’s email on to Nathan Davies who was very interested in the project and informed the Council that there was a small amount of project funding to contribute to the exhibition and he would be available to meet up to discuss what help could be provided from PCC. The latest email from Peter has put together a programme of a 3 day event over the weekend in November 2017 involving school children from the local schools and also some military support from 160 Bde HQ in Brecon.
Cllr T Sinnett sent the Council an email stating that he was preparing the grant applications and would be applying for some funding from Powys County Council and required details of contractors quotations.
Community Speed Watch
The Clerk posted a notice to publicise the scheme in the village notice boards as well as sending copies to the village hall committees and other community groups. Cllrs Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs JE Block, Mrs K West and AA Harries stated that they would help to encourage volunteers for their villages.

Members of the Community Council Area who are interested in taking part in the scheme should inform a Community Councillor for their ward or inform the Council Clerk. Contact details for all Community Councillors and the Clerk are posted in the village notice boards.

The Clerk asked PCSO Billy Dunne who should verify the identify of the volunteers who completed the vetting forms and was informed that Local Councillors could sign the forms. The Clerk has photocopied 18 sets of the forms to hand out to each village.

The following people have put their names down as volunteers:-

Cwmdu - Mr Robin O’Brien and Cllr Mrs C Morfett.  Bwlch -  Cllr AA Harries.
Councillors Points
1. Cllr S McLennan informed the Councillors that he was tendering his resignation from the Council. He would send a letter of resignation so that the Clerk could inform the Elections Officer at Powys County Council. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting thanked Cllr S McLennan for his service as Councillor for the Bwlch Ward of the Community Council for the last seven years.

2. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting queried the colour of the children’s play structures at the Nantyffin Cider mill. The Clerk was going to check the planning application details.
Meeting Closed at 2030 hrs. 
